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1989, you were issued an administrative remarks (Page 11) counseling concerning deficiencies 
in your performance and conduct.  You were advised that any further deficiencies in your 
performance and/or conduct may result in disciplinary action and in processing for 
administrative separation.  On 1 August 1990, you were issued your second Page 11 counseling  
regarding your off duty liberty habits which effected your assigned duties in the  

.  Specifically, you received numerous traffic violations that resulted in your loss of 
driving privileges and your inability to perform your assigned duties as a supply driver and your 
failure to meet the physical fitness standard that were set forth by the Marine Corps.  On  
6 September 1990, you were convicted by a SCM of failure to obey a lawful order.   
 
Subsequently, you were notified that you were being recommended for administrative discharge 
from the Marine Corps by reason of misconduct due to minor disciplinary infractions.  You were 
advised of, and waived your procedural rights to consult with military counsel and to present 
your case to an administrative discharge board (ADB).  Your commanding officer (CO) then 
forwarded your administrative separation package to the separation authority (SA) 
recommending your administrative discharge from the Marine Corps with an Other Than 
Honorable (OTH) characterization of service.  The SA approved the recommendation for 
administrative discharge, and directed your OTH discharge from the Marine Corps.  On 31 
October 1990, you were discharged from the Marine Corps with an OTH characterization of 
service by reason of misconduct due to minor disciplinary infractions.   
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your supporting documents, your desire to upgrade your 
discharge character of service and contentions that: 1) you incurred post-traumatic stress disorder 
(PTSD) from harassment you received from a superior, who threatened to kill you if you did not 
accept the charge of the court-martial; and 2) your discharge character of service was changed to 
“Dishonorable” without your knowledge.  For purposes of clemency consideration, the Board 
noted you did not provide supporting documentation describing post-service accomplishments or 
advocacy letters.    
 
As part of the Board’s review, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request and  
provided the Board with an AO on 8 July 2022.  The AO noted in pertinent part: 
 

There is no evidence that he was diagnosed with a mental health condition in 
military service.  Post-service, he has received diagnoses of PTSD and other 
mental health conditions that are temporally remote to his military service and do 
not appear to be related to his service.  While UA could be attributed to avoidance 
symptoms due to unrecognized symptoms of PTSD, it is difficult to attribute his 
misconduct to PTSD, particularly given his contention that he was innocent of the 
charges and coerced into accepting the punishments.  Additional records (e.g., 
post-service mental health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, 
symptoms, and their specific link to his misconduct) would aid in rendering an 
alternate opinion. 

 






